<u>News</u>



Shipibo children paddle a canoe near their village in Peru's Ucayali region. (Photo/Barbara Fraser)



by Barbara Fraser

Freelance journalist based in Peru

View Author Profile

Follow on Twitter at @Barbara_Fraser

Join the Conversation

December 11, 2020

Share on BlueskyShare on FacebookShare on TwitterEmail to a friendPrint

Editor's Note: EarthBeat Weekly is your weekly newsletter about faith and climate change. Below is the Dec. 11 edition. To receive EarthBeat Weekly in your inbox, sign up here.

Despite all the high-tech solutions proposed for capturing carbon from the atmosphere, one of the best methods is low-tech and inexpensive: keep the planet's forests, especially its tropical forests, intact.

Indigenous peoples and other traditional forest dwellers are on the frontlines in protecting the forests on which they depend for their survival — a role increasingly recognized by scientists and policymakers. Various studies show that indigenous territories are often better protected against deforestation than the areas around them, and sometimes even better protected than national parks.

But although their territories are increasingly under discussion at high-level climate negotiations, Indigenous leaders say they remain on the sidelines of those talks.

"We still don't have access to the places where the decisions are made ... even though we are the original inhabitants of our territories, where the salvation of the planet is, where global warming can be avoided," Gregorio Díaz, leader of <u>COICA</u>, an umbrella group of Amazonian Indigenous organizations, said during a <u>virtual panel</u> <u>discussion of Indigenous leaders</u> that was part of a Dec. 8 event called the "Cry of the Rainforest."



Gregorio Díaz

Dec. 12 marks the fifth anniversary of the signing of the 2015 Paris Agreement on climate change, in which most of the world's countries agreed to reduce greenhouse gas emissions in an effort to keep the average global temperature from rising by more than 2 degrees Celsius from its pre-industrial level.

But church leaders and others say <u>that effort has so far fallen far short</u>, as EarthBeat's Brian Roewe reports.

The climate summit scheduled for this year — the 26th conference of parties to the U.N. Framework Convention on Climate Change, or COP 26 — was postponed until next year because of the pandemic.

Nevertheless, <u>a virtual Climate Ambition Summit on Dec. 12</u> will give governments and corporations a chance to present more ambitious emission-reduction targets, known as nationally determined contributions or NDCs.

Stronger action is a moral imperative, because "the people daily paying the price of inequalities are also the most vulnerable to climate change," Chiara Martinelli, senior adviser at CIDSE, an international coalition of Catholic social justice organizations,

writes in an EarthBeat commentary.

"Climate pledges should protect and learn from traditional knowledge, especially from Indigenous people, the first guardians of Mother Earth," she adds.

Díaz called for a more direct role for Indigenous leaders in the Dec. 12 Climate Ambition Summit.

"We need for our territories — not just the ones affected by fires and the pandemic, but all of our territories that are being conserved, [including] territories for isolated peoples — to be respected," Díaz said, "and for our organizations to participate, with voice and vote, in the agreements of this next summit that is being organized."

Indigenous peoples and other traditional communities inhabit at least 50% of the planet's land, but <u>have legal rights to only about 10%</u>, according to the World Resources Institute. That allows land speculators, miners, loggers, ranchers and others to encroach on their forests, often with violence.

Governments of countries like Brazil and Indonesia have also encouraged people from densely populated regions to move to rural areas, sometimes promoting resettlement in territories traditionally inhabited by Indigenous people.

"We call on countries to fulfill their promises," said Díaz, who was an observer at the Synod for the Amazon held at the Vatican in October 2019. "We call on industry to do its part to combat deforestation, illegal mining and oil spills, and to support titling" of Indigenous communities.

The Amazonian indigenous leaders who participated in the COICA panel discussion called for a faster transition from fossil fuels to renewable energy and for using climate mitigation funds to support indigenous communities in their forest conservation efforts.

That money does not trickle down to communities, which could use it to create plant nurseries to restore the millions of hectares of tropical forest that have burned in recent years, said Tomás Candia of the Confederation of Indigenous Peoples of Eastern Bolivia.

"Besides climate, it is important to consider the agricultural, economic, cultural and spiritual value" of indigenous territories, said Lizardo Cauper of Peru's Interethnic Association for Development of the Peruvian Rainforest, the country's largest

Amazonian indigenous umbrella group.

"We are the children of the mother forest," Díaz said, "but we need the support of all of humanity to win this struggle, which is everyone's struggle.

Advertisement

In other news on EarthBeat this week:

- Lizz Mejía explains why the combination of drought, hurricanes and COVID-19 is likely to force more Hondurans to migrate to other countries, including the U.S.
- Franciscan Fr. Daniel P. Horan describes how President-elect Joe Biden's climate agenda reflects the spirit of Pope Francis' encyclical, "Laudato Si', on Care for Our Common Home."
- Frankincense, the precious gift presented to the Holy Family at Christmas, remains a staple of religious rituals, but overharvesting of the resin <u>threatens</u> <u>the trees that produce it</u>. Carol Glatz of Catholic News Service reports on efforts to turn the tide.
- EarthBeat's <u>Simple Advent</u>, <u>Abundant Life</u> series continues this week, with daily reflections that encourage us to reconsider our relationship with money and the things we value.

Here's some of what's new in other climate news:

- Scientists say the mass of <u>all the stuff made by humans</u> now outweighs all of the living things on Earth. "And the amount of new material added every week equals the total weight of Earth's nearly 8 billion people," reports Erik Stokstad for Science.
- A Washington, D.C.-area couple first went vegan, then made the effort to reduce their waste to zero — and now they've opened a store catering to others who seek to <u>shrink their ecological footprint</u>. Jessica Wolfrom has the story at The Washington Post.

- The New York state pension fund committed to <u>net-zero greenhouse gas</u> <u>emissions</u> in its investment portfolio by 2040, report Timothy Gardner and Sohini Podder at Reuters.
- Forty-two large corporations signed a letter to President-elect Joe Biden urging "ambitious" climate action, but six of those companies have also contributed to the Georgia runoff campaigns of two Republicans whose election to the U.S.
 Senate would likely block such action. Emily Atkin and Judd Legum at Heated list the six as Microsoft, Goldman Sachs, Ford, General Motors and Dominion Energy.
- Neighborhoods affected by redlining the refusal by banks to provide home loans in areas mainly inhabited by people of color — tend to have more pavement and fewer trees than non-redlined neighborhoods and are on average 4.5 degrees Fahrenheit hotter in the summer, reports Diana Madon for Yale Climate Connections.

Upcoming events:

The virtual U.N. Climate Ambition Summit will begin at 9 a.m. Eastern Time on Dec. 12, with representatives of countries and businesses from around the world presenting their updated greenhouse gas emission reduction targets. You can find more information about this and other upcoming events on the EarthBeat events page.

Closing beat:

EarthBeat's <u>Simple Advent</u>, <u>Abundant Life</u> reflections invite us to simplify our gift-giving this Christmas. U.S.-style holiday cookies aren't the norm in Peru, so I usually give friends boxes of the cookies that my mother made for holidays when I was a child. I try to find cloth gift bags that the recipient can reuse, instead of wrapping paper that's likely to be thrown away.

How are you simplifying life this Christmas? Share your ideas with us at earthbeat@ncronline.org.

If you like EarthBeat Weekly, please pass the word! Feel free to pass along the <u>link</u> to EarthBeat Weekly on our website. Or if you prefer, you can sign up here to receive

the newsletter in your inbox every Friday .

Thank you for reading EarthBeat!

This story appears in the **EarthBeat Weekly** feature series. <u>View the full series</u>.